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ASX SUBMISSION TO STATUTORY REVIEW OF THE MEETINGS AND DOCUMENTS AMENDMENTS 

ASX appreciates the opportunity to provide a submission to the Statutory Review of the Meetings and Documents 
Amendments (the amendments). As the operator of critical market infrastructure, ASX is supportive of regulatory 
arrangements that ensure the efficiency, flexibility and transparency of corporate governance in Australia with 
appropriate safeguards to protect shareholders rights. Such regulatory arrangements ensure that Australia remains an 
attractive location to both list and invest.  

ASX considers the amendments to be a positive step in modernising corporate practices and accommodating the 
diverse needs of listed entities and their stakeholders, in response to the evolving business environment, particularly in 
light of the challenges posed by the COVID-19 pandemic. The amendments have introduced flexibility in how listed 
entities can conduct meetings and meet requirements around the provision of documents. ASX agrees with the 
comments provided on the 2022 legislation by the Senate Economics Legislation Committee that the changes “appear, 
on balance, to be a sensible move to enable the sector to move into the digital age.”1 

Observations on the amendments relating to meetings  

The ASX Listing Rules require a limited number of matters to be approved by security holders. Examples include certain 
transactions involving persons in a position of influence, and new issues of securities exceeding 15% of issued capital. 
The Listing Rules specify certain minimum information that must be disclosed to security holders about resolutions that 
are required under the Listing Rules. There are also general requirements relating to the content of proxy forms, the 
disclosure of prepared announcements that will be delivered at security holder meetings (including prepared addresses 
by the Chair and CEO), and the outcomes of resolutions put to a meeting of security holders. 

As a market operator, ASX has no preference in relation to the specific form of meetings conducted by listed entities, 
provided they are conducted properly and in accordance with the law. Whether a company opts to hold physical, virtual 
or hybrid meetings should be a matter of individual choice, driven by the preferences of their security holders and the 
unique circumstances of the entity. ASX’s supervisory focus is on disclosure to the market through the Market 
Announcements Platform, rather than the mechanics of how meetings are conducted or how notice is provided to 
individuals. 
 
One of the principles on which the Listing Rules are based is that the practices adopted in relation to meetings of 
security holders should allow security holders the opportunity to express their views openly to the board and 
management.2 This principle is consistent with the expectation included in the 2022 legislation that all meetings, 
regardless of how they are held, must give the members as a whole a reasonable opportunity to participate. 

                                                                 

1 Senate Economic Legislation Committee, Corporations Amendment (Meetings and Documents) Bill 2021 [Provisions], para 2.43. 
2 See Introduction to the Listing Rules. 






